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S & F Committee Meeting
21st March 2022
Draft - Minutes

	Present 

	Rita Carvosso (RC)
	Co-Chair of Governors

	Toni Barton (TB)
	Co-Chair of Governors

	Trudi Sammons (TS)
	Headteacher

	Chloe Holloway
	Staff Governor

	Angela Harris
	Co-opted Governor

	Tony Whiddett (TW)
	Co-opted Governor

	Jenny Hulse
	Parent Governor

	Cheryl Delilkhan
	Parent Governor 

	

	In attendance 

	Cath Wadsworth (CW)
	Business Manager

	Karen Cane (KC)
	Clerk

	
	

	Apologies 
	

	Cheryl Bentley
	Co-opted Governor

	
	

	
	


	Minute No.
	Details
	Action by

	1.0
	Apologies:

Apologies received from Cheryl Bentley

	

	2.0
	Minutes of the Last Meeting:

Only point raised was ensuring governors questioning is clear for all to see.  Will put Q and A before the points and mark in different colours.

Matters Arising:

· Benchmarking query has been reviewed and the costs refer to building works which were not funded by capital but came from the main budget.  These relate to the refurbishment of the toilets and the outside changing area.  Most schools will only have spent capital budget on this type of projects.
· Site visit – this will be booked in as soon as possible – COVID permitting.  Will keep on the actions arising

	

	3.0
	Declaration of Pecuniary Interests and Business Interests: 

No changes – all forms now received final one at the office for co-chair to sign off.

	

	4.0
	Staffing Update:

Absent rate at present is at an all time high.  Governors need to be aware that some parents may be a little twitchy and may not respond as positively as they would in an OFSTED questionnaire.  Have received some emails from parents expressing unhappiness at their children having to move classes due to an outbreak in particular year groups – have explained that this was to ensure that all the pupils were able to have a class teacher rather than supply.  This may become more of a regular occurrence if transmission rates continue to rise and getting staff even supply staff is becoming an issue.
Q Had any of the parent governors been contacted by fellow parents?

A None had been received only contact has been via email to the head teacher.  All parents have had details of how the school would operate under high staff absence.
Q What had parents expected school to do?

A They hadn’t said what they had expected.  The pupils concerned had been moved to a bigger classroom with better ventilation and had their own outside area.  Pupils all dismissed from same area so good for safeguarding.

Governors commented that it was clear that the parents had been aware of how the school would operate and that staff are doing as much as they can in the difficult circumstances.

The final report has been sent to BFC for our NQT who has now successfully completed her NQT year. She will continue to receive support from Anne Duncan over the coming summer term to ensure that her practice and confidence continue to be developed. 
Early Career Teachers are all making the required progress and are on track to successfully complete their first year.
Amy Farrant the school curriculum lead, has started her keep in touch days which has been a great help in supporting our subject leaders prepare for our anticipated expected Ofsted.   Along with Anne Duncan she has met with teaching staff – the quality of the ability of staff to answer questions on their subjects has proven that the CPD and time given to staff to look in to their subjects has paid off their knowledge was extremely good.
Amy will be joining us now regularly as she prepares to return in July. 
The school has placed an advert for a new School Business Manager but have only received one application.  This will need to be readvertised.
Q Are BFC helping with advertising the job?

A Yes it is on the BFC website and on the government website for schools also being picked up by agencies as they have contacted school.  There are several other schools trying to recruit the same role at present and have not been able to fill the positions.

Q Could it be a job share like an executive school business manager?
A Short term it can work – has been done to assist when role hasn’t been filled as quickly as needed but can impact on both sites.  School are lucky that there is a good team already working at the school so could possibly get someone in short term to assist.

	

	5.0
	Finance Update:

Main Budget

The changes to the budget since the last meeting are a small increase in short term funding for one child and a reduction in EHCP funding for a child who has left the school. There will be further changes to the budget before the end of March, -£16257 for the clawback for EYFS for Spring and an increase in EHCP funding for new children of £25626. Therefore, the final total budget for 2021/22 will be £2462164.
Q Why is the EHCP funding less than expected?

A Pupils are assessed on what their needs are rather than the finances needed.  If they are put in a lower band the funding is given for that band.  JF is going to look at one of the pupils who it is felt has been assessed to low.
Areas for discussion not previously discussed were:

· Support Staff Pay – The pay rise for April 2021 has now been agreed at 1.75% and will be paid in March and backdated.

· Repairs and Maintenance – the majority of the committed spend relates to additional window coverings, flooring and work on tree that fell during the storms. All the work should be completed before the end of the financial year. Some minor areas will not be completed until next year, but the saving is expected to be offset by charges direct from Bracknell in March.

· Energy – These are the estimated charges to the end of the year.  January and February have not been paid yet and March is estimated.
Q Are the energy costs capped? When does it reset?
               A Yes, they are currently fixed until the end of March.  BFC are expecting 21%     

               increase on gas and 12% on electricity and 7% on water but not advised exactly
               when the new prices come into effect.  For new budget have allowed a 50%
               increase for gas and oil.
· Catering Equip – The hot trolley in the KS1 building failed and a new one was purchased. Hot trollies were hired for four weeks before the new one was delivered.

The expected carry forward is therefore £282047 with £109209 (amount over 8% of the budget) of this requiring explanation for its use. The canopy, groundwork and new surface were originally planned for this year but have been delayed until 2022/23 therefore £53k of the carry forward is for this work. (£16k planned from capital.) In 2021/22 the school kept three classes in each year group even with small year groups and also funded additional out of class staff responsible for pastoral lead, maths lead, lead practitioner to aid covid recovery and develop learning across the school. In 2022/23 the plan is to reduce one year group to two classes as the numbers dictate but in other year groups where the numbers suggest that there should be less classes the school plans to keep three classes again, therefore utilising some of the carry forward to cover the cost of overstaffing by at least one class teacher and TA for the year.
Capital 2021/22

The total capital budget for 2021/22 is £16629 including the carry forward.

Planned capital project – Canopy. Total cost £40196 for canopy only, capital available approx. £16000 leaving rest from main budget, sports funding grant. The project was delayed but planning permission has now been granted and the work has been arranged for the summer. Capital to be carried to next year for use on this project.

2022/23 BUDGET PLAN
The high needs funding for 2022/23 has been confirmed however any percentage increase in the award has not yet been confirmed, HN funding will be approx. £64k. Therefore, the total provisional budget for 2022/23 is £2123777. There is also grant income of £ 223344 for PP, sports funding, UIFSM, teacher’s pay and pension grant for FS1 staff, supplementary grant. 
The final budget should be available shortly, there are not many areas of the budget that are expected to change however the actual nursery numbers for spring are expected to be reflected in it so the budget will reduce as numbers are lower than last year.
The initial three-year budget plan based on the current budget data available was available for governors to review. 

The following assumptions for the 2022/23 budget plans have been made:
· Teachers – 1 FS1 class, 2 classes in FS2. 17 classes across year 1 to year 6. Pastoral Lead non classed based. Senco majority non-class based with some class responsibility with a part time teacher. New Assistant Head with some class responsibility, assumes one current teacher leaves in addition to ending the temporary teacher’s contract. 

· TAs – 4 TAs on temporary contracts ending in Sept, remaining contracts remain as they are currently. TA staffing requirement needs to be reviewed so this may need to change so have revised the figure since producing the report to 2 TAs.
· Costs based on last year. New prices/charges included where known or increased by 10%. Energy prices increased as electricity 20% increase, gas and oil 50% increase. Water 25-30%

· Initial supply, training, PP, sports funding plans have been produced and included. Sports funding to cover cost of PE SLA and towards funding of canopy. 

· Curriculum budget based on budget request from curriculum leads or last year’s spend where budget requests have not yet been received. These have now all been received and are being reviewed and checked against the school’s development plan and requirements.

· SLAs from BF as previous years with this year’s cost included

· Other SLAs still in place, alarm servicing, monitoring, hygiene bins, water coolers etc.

· Canopy, groundworks and new surface – total cost £69k of which £16k is from the capital budget. £16k will be allocated to sports funding spend within the main budget from 2022/23 sports funding allocation.

· Maintenance plan including the canopy, groundwork and new surface. A new fence around the ball court. Reading sheds in the grounds, requesting cost to be covered by the PTA. Redecoration of Year 1 classes part of rolling redecoration programme. Various items from the condition survey including pointing and brickwork around the school, kitchen in bungalow, repaint external doors, amounting to approx. £10k of condition survey work.

· Income from PTA to cover reading sheds and sofas for the library.
· Income from the school's private fund has been included to cover additional costs of the canopy, fence etc

· The 2022/23 capital funding of £9614 has not yet been allocated. This could be used towards the canopy, therefore reducing the cost to main school budget or be allocated to other projects. To be reviewed.

The initial budget plan shows an end of year balance of £168447. The budget now needs to be reviewed against the School Development Plan, staffing checked against requirements, spend levels checked and any other areas of spend identified.

The initial three year plan has the following assumptions:

· The overstaffing has been removed from Sept 2023. i.e one less class and the out of class pastoral lead teacher costs removed. 

· Pupil numbers and therefore funding remain the same for the following years

· Any one-off spends in 2022/23 have been removed, eg. The canopy cost.

· Some additional costs relevant to the years have been added, eg the wifi licence is only every three years and the next charge will be in 2024/25.

On this basis the three year plan shows the balance at the end of year 2 as £78256 and at the end of year 3 as £11059. The capital spend for the next three years has not yet been allocated and will be reviewed before the final budget is completed. Depending on need it may be possible to allocate more capital expenditure to items currently allocated to the main budget thereby increasing the balances, eg purchase of new whiteboards allocated for 2023/24 spend could be capital expenditure, additional capital expenditure in 2022/23 for the canopy.

The three year budget plan shows a falling balance however the year group sizes do allow the ability to reduce the number of classes further if required by combining year group classes. This could reduce the number of classes required by a further class in either 2023 or 2024 reducing the drop in balances. There is also an expectation that the pupil numbers will drop so the number of classes will need to reduce in the coming years as less pupils start in reception and the funding reduces. 
Budget planner includes staff pay rises but haven’t inflated the per pupil funding if this increased by 2% every year the balance would be £100k at end of year 2 and £70k at the end of year 3.

There won’t be any problems running and balancing the budget for the next 3 years.

Still awaiting the final BFC 3 year budget paperwork – in previous years they have not increased the funding for the following years – if they do this again will need to remove the pay rises for coming years to allow comparison on same basis.

Q What goes into the admin/clerical line on the budget?  Why is it going up so much in year 2?

A  There are no additional staff in the plan so will look into and respond to governors.

The following information was provided after the meeting had finished :

Having looked at the budget plan tool can see where the error is, Year 2 is actually correct, the error is actually reflected in Year 1 and 3 causing the salary to be lower.
BFC do not use all the grades within some grade bands and in the budget planning tool these grades have zero cost next to them. this means that in the planning tool they have 0 cost against them. The tool performs an automatic grade increase within the bands therefore allocating the incorrect grade with zero salary to some staff in some of the years. Eg band 10 isnt used so when the planning tool automatically moves someone from 9 to 10 they have currently been given a zero salary.  This can be corrected manually for now and the budget plan support desk can remove these grades from the system so that it is not an issue in the future.

Q Is planning tool a BFC tool?
A It is from a company called Orovia and the school can set whatever criteria is required.
Q Prefer to use the tool as is currently set up to avoid nasty surprises further down the line.  Are in a very good position with the carry forward that has been built up over the last few years.  The assumptions used to forecast the coming years has allowed for a certain amount of movement within expenditure or income whilst still being able to achieve what is needed for the school to continue to grow.
A BFC have recommended allowing a 4% increase on some of the costs but have allowed for 10% in many of them based on what suppliers are already telling us about upcoming costs such as paper costs which are already predicted at 12-15% increase.  Energy costs may well need to be reviewed again before the final plan is presented to governors.
Q This is the best approach as it will get worse before it gets better and we are fortunate to be in the position to ware these increases.
SLAs

Plan to continue with the existing agreements as they are.

Proposed : TW

Seconded : RC

Approved by all
SFVS

The School Financial Value Statement was sent to Governors in February for comment. The completed SFVS was provided at the last meeting for review and needs to be signed off and submitted by the end of March.

Q – Point 12 stated that support staff pay increase had not been approved.  This has now been approved so will need updating.

A – This is correct pay increase has been approved in last few days so will amend to reflect this.  Will need to be signed off this week for submission by 31st March.
Proposed : AH
Seconded : CD

Approved by all – RC or TB will go in and sign final document

SWIMMING
BFC have now reviewed the proposal and visited Elite swimming company on site in Camberley and are happy for us to go ahead in May.
Electrical point is now being installed at Easter.

Plan of how the lessons will be set up are currently being prepared.

Have registered with Wellington College for a possible grant.  Have form to complete to bid for between £5000 and £25000 before the end of May. If successful funds would come in during July.  Will base bid on the canopy and fencing project as a whole.


	

	6.0
	Sites and Buildings Update:

Since the last meeting the following work has been completed/booked:

· Canopy Project and Ball court resurfacing – This is booked to start on Wednesday 20th July. The drawings have been completed by Clovis and agreed and the canopy is now in production. A schedule of works has been received and the expected completion is the week beginning 8th August. The new ball court surface will then be installed. A meeting is being arranged with Clovis, the grounds worker and school next term to discuss the plan, arrival of equipment and canopy on site etc.

· The ball court new EPDM surface revised quote was dated November 2021 at a cost of approx. £12000. However, as EPDM is made from ethylene and propylene due to the current climate and soaring energy/oil costs the price for this will increase. Currently it is expected to be 17% higher by the end of May but could be higher still by the summer. The supplier will be able to fix a price within a month of starting but not before. Price quoted most recently is £14110.  If we went for plain tarmac instead it would be £11000.
Q Prices will continue to increase in the current climate we need to monitor and 
Keep any eye on it.
· There may be a reduction in the additional drainage costs for the canopy. Originally it was thought that an additional soakaway and drainpipes were needed above what is provided by Clovis for the canopy, however after discussion between Clovis and the Grounds worker it appears that the work Clovis are planning may be sufficient or at least reduce the costs of additional work.  Should save around £3000.
· The fence around the ball court also needs to be replaced, currently obtaining quotes to replace this. Two quotes received vary from £10k to £20k. 
Q Given the range of the 2 quotes received we need to get a couple more quotes to look at – there will be a reason for the big difference.

A Lower quote is a small company and higher quote is from a large company with more overheads possibly could be why.

Could do fundraising to help with funding this or use the private fund – have put in next year’s budget based on the lower quote.
Q Propose to approve in principle for this work being carried out dependant on getting in more quotes.  Understand that work will be done once the canopy is in place.  New fence would improve the security of the new area as well.

We are in a good financial position at present so able to afford to get the work done, this may not be the case in the future.
Proposed by TW

Approved by all – will be discussed again once all quotes are in and supplier will be voted on.

· Flooring was completed over half term excluding the vinyl which will be completed shortly.

· PAT testing was carried out at half term

· Additional tree work was carried out because of storm damage.

· New window pictures will be installed across year 4,5 and 6 in the next few weeks.

· Booked tree surgeon to complete work near power lines. Power company are due in on 25th March to complete the shrouding and the cutting will be completed over the Easter break.


	

	7.0
	Part 2: (if applicable)

See separate minutes.


	

	8.0
	AOB:

None raised.


	

	9.0
	Date of Next Meeting:

7pm on 16th May 2022 @ College Town Primary

	


APPROVAL OF FINAL MINUTES
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